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	Date:
	August 2005

	To:
	Community Liaison Committee Members



	From:
	Deloitte & Touche Inc.

Interim Receiver of Anvil Range Mining Corporation

(“Interim Receiver)



	Subject:
	Meeting Minutes – July 6, 2005


On Wednesday, July 6, 2005, the second annual meeting of the Community Liaison Committee (“CLC”) for Anvil Range Mining Corporation (“Anvil Range”) was held at the community recreation centre in Faro, Yukon.

Under the previous water licence, there was a requirement to maintain a Technical Advisory Committee, however, this requirement was not carried forward into the new water licence.  During the Yukon Water Board hearing on the application for a new water licence, Deloitte & Touche Inc. (“D&T”) committed to hold meetings to update the community on its annual care and maintenance activities.  The Anvil Range Mine Community Liaison Committee was established.  A list of the attendees for the July 6 meeting is attached as Appendix A.
The meeting was arranged in two parts.  In the morning, presentations were made covering the care and maintenance activities, annual budget and an update on the comprehensive risk assessment program.  Following the morning break, the Faro Mine Closure Planning Office provided an update on the closure planning process.  A tour of the mine site was completed during the afternoon.  The agenda for the meeting was as follows:

Agenda

1.
Welcome/Introductions
2.
Overview-Status of Receivership Administration

3.
2004-2005 Care and Maintenance Programs

4.
Water Treatment and Testing Programs

5.
Comprehensive Risk Assessment Update

6.
Questions and Answers Session
7.
Faro Mines Closure Planning Office – Update

8.
Site Tour

1.
Welcome/Introductions

Wes Treleaven, Senior Vice President with D&T and the Partner responsible for the Anvil Range administration opened the meeting by welcoming all participants, presented the proposed agenda and introduced the team from D&T (Valerie Chort - National Partner for Environment, Health and Safety Services, Greg Stevens - Director, Dana Haggar - Site Operations Manager, Anvil Range).  All attendees were invited to introduce themselves and their organizational affiliation and to complete the sign-in sheet.  Participants were encouraged to ask questions throughout the presentations.  All participants were given a map of the Faro and Vangorda sides of the property and graphical information on the Faro and Faro Zone II pit water levels. 
Mr. Treleaven advised the attendees that the 2004 water treatment programs were similar to that of the previous year.  The intermediate pond was pumped and treated so that adequate emergency storage capacity was maintained.  The Faro and Vangorda pits were pumped and the water was treated.
During the 2004 operating season, the Faro Mill Water Treatment Plant was shut down for approximately two months during which time additional cyanide analysis was carried out by several independent laboratories.  It was determined that initial concerns were created as a result of faulty testing and by following the required test procedures as set out in the Water Licence, the site has been compliant.  As a result of the extended shutdown, the water level at the end of the pumping season in the Faro Pit was higher than the prior year, however, it was within the acceptable range and it’s planned that by the end of this season, levels will be similar to those obtained in 2003.

There is a dedicated group of staff who oversee the water treatment programs to ensure that all effluent discharge meets the regulatory requirements.  As reported in the 2004 Anvil Range Annual Report submitted to the Yukon Water Board, all water discharged from the property was within regulatory compliance.

Also, during the past year, further upgrades to the site’s laboratory, security guardhouse and the employee dry building were completed.  Mr. Treleaven advised that the participants would have the opportunity to see the new employee facility during the site tour.  The employee dry building was installed as a result of a directive received from the Yukon Workers’ Compensation Board to ensure that employees have appropriate facilities at the mine site.

Mr. Treleaven advised that the Interim Receiver had recently completed its 38th court report which outlined the past year’s care and maintenance activities and special projects.  A copy of the environmental section of the court report was made available to those who wanted a copy.

Mr. Treleaven advised that in reviewing the care and maintenance activities for the mine site, he was going to make the presentation by way of a number of pictures.  The slide presentation shown to the participants during the meeting is attached as Appendix B.  These meeting minutes should be reviewed in parallel with the attached photos/slides.
2. Overview - Status of Receivership Administration 

During the past 12 months, there has been an active ongoing care and maintenance program at the mine site.  Also, a number of care and maintenance projects were undertaken.  A stable workforce of approximately 35 employees was employed to support the care and maintenance activities which include site security and water treatment, maintenance of roadways and physical structures, and building maintenance.

Mr. Treleaven also advised that a number of additional staff and outside contractors completed special field work programs including:  a continuation of the grass seeding program in the Fresh Water Supply Reservoir basin, upgrades to the Rose Creek Diversion and removal of contaminated soil in the area that was previously referred to as the BXL/Brentgag (previously known as Stanchem) area.  In summary, the past year was a very active and productive one and all water treatment programs were properly carried out meeting all of the Water Use Licence requirements. 
Mr. Treleaven stated that on an overall basis the mine is in better shape today than it was several years ago; however, there continues to be some degradation around certain mine structures, which, if left unattended, could pose a risk in the future.

Mr. Treleaven advised that the resolution of the outstanding issue relating to the Trusteed Environmental Fund (“TEF”), which had not been properly set up to qualify as a reclamation fund under the Income Tax Act has been resolved.  The TEF will now be combined with the funds in the established Reclamation Trust Fund.  The trustees of the TEF have authorized this combination.  As at May 31, 2005, Mr. Treleaven reported that the reclamation funds totaled approximately $13 million with an additional $1,480,000 being held as security under the Water Licence via way of a Letter of Credit.  Now that the tax issue has been resolved with CRA, the Interim Receiver will be able to complete a final distribution to the Affected Creditors.
A number of legal questions continue to remain outstanding regarding mining claims and property leases.  The Interim Receiver continues to work with government officials to determine which mining claims may be ultimately returned to the public registry.  
Mr. Treleaven also advised that the Interim Receiver has commenced a long term disposition program of the mill assets and last year completed a sale of three of the large grinding mills.  There are active ongoing negotiations for other large components such as the primary and secondary crushers.  With an increase in mining activities during the past couple of years around the world, there has been interest shown in a number of the mill assets with a number of foreign purchasers attending at the mine site.  This will be an ongoing program which will likely take several years to complete.
Finally, Mr. Treleaven advised that the Interim Receiver will continue to report to the court at least three times a year.  The May report is a summary of the year’s activities and provides an overall accounting summary for the year ending March 31st.  The November report provides a status update on the summer season’s activities and the February report sets out the proposed budget for the coming year.  The same sequence will occur during the 2005 - 2006 operating year.
3.
New Water Use Licence QZ03 - 059

Mr. Treleaven advised that the new water licence, which is a type A licence, is a five-year care and maintenance licence which requires the applicant to file monthly reports and an Annual Report.  Mr. Treleaven advised that all licence terms were met during the past year.  Each month, a report was filed in addition to a substantial Annual Report which included the required geotechnical studies to the Yukon Water Board.  Copies of the Annual Report were provided to the Town of Faro, the community of Ross River and to Selkirk First Nations.
Mr. Treleaven advised that he wanted to update the attendees on certain requirements as set out in the Water Licence, which were as follows:
Paragraph 51 - Water Treatment Sludge Management Study:  A requirement under the Water Use Licence was that a Water Treatment Sludge Management Plan was to be prepared and submitted to the Board by June 30, 2004.  Mr. Treleaven confirmed that such a plan had been submitted to the Yukon Water Board.  Mr. Treleaven advised that in accordance with the plan as filed, a new Sludge Containment Cell had been constructed on the first tailings impoundment and is being used to collect the sludge produced from the Faro Mill Water Treatment Plant as well as sludge removed during the winter from the polishing pond.  Also a new storage cell was constructed on the Grum Overburden Dump to contain sludge removed during the winter from the Vangorda Clarification Pond.  Mr. Treleaven advised that a long term sludge management plan is also being prepared.  The plan that was filed last year focused on the management of sludge during the term of the current water licence.
Paragraph 52 - Grum Pit Water Management Plan:  Under the Water Use Licence, a water management plan for the Grum Pit was to be prepared and submitted to the Board by June 30, 2004.  Such a plan was submitted to the Yukon Water Board.  Mr. Treleaven advised that last year, a large bioremediation test project was undertaken at the Grum Pit .  The results of this program, which essentially was applying fertilizer to the Grum Pit to activate the growth of algae, was successful.  The results showed that there was a reduction in zinc content in the pit water.  With the success of last year’s test program, a decision has been made to continue the program this year and to conduct a similar program in the Faro Pit.  Mr. Treleaven advised that during the site tour, attendees would be given the opportunity to view both pits which have turned green as a result of the fertilizer and resultant algae growth.
Paragraph 53 - Aquatic Life Sampling and Testing Program:  Another requirement under the Water Use Licence was for an Aquatic Life Sampling and Testing Program to be filed with the Board by April 30, 2004.  Mr. Treleaven advised that the plan was filed after consultation with the Department of Fisheries and Oceans and that the proposed program required a sampling and testing program in both Rose Creek and Vangorda Creek on an annual basis, during the five year term of the licence.  Results of the study were included in the annual report filed with the Yukon Water Board.  A similar study will be carried out again this year by White Mountain Environmental Services.
Paragraph 54 - Adaptive Management Plan:  Under the Water Use Licence an Adaptive Management Plan was to be prepared and submitted to the Yukon Water Board by June 30, 2004.  Mr. Treleaven advised that in consultation with the communities of Ross River, Town of Faro and Selkirk First Nations, an Adaptive Management Plan covering eight events had been developed and submitted to the Yukon Water Board.  During the Water Board hearing which took place during the fall of 2003, it was acknowledged that there were certain elements at the mine site which at the present time did not represent major concerns, however they require careful monitoring.  An Adaptive Management Plan was identified as a management approach to track eight events at the mine site.  For each of the events, the plan identified the indicators and triggers for action, the measures of statistically significant changes to be tracked, the monitoring locations and parameters, the sampling frequencies, the methods to be used to analyze and evaluate the data, and the actions to be taken.  The results relating to the monitoring of the Adaptive Management Plan were included in the Annual Report filed with the Yukon Water Board.
Mr. Treleaven advised that as a result of this process, the trigger for two of the events being the Grum Seep and the Ground Water Quality in the Rose Creek Aquifir have been activated.  Yukon Water Resources and the Water Board have been notified and additional monitoring programs are being established. 

Mr. Carl Sidney representing the Yukon Salmon Committee asked what the specific eight elements were.  Mr. Treleaven advised that the elements focused mainly on water, including the Rose Creek Valley Aquifer, Vangorda Creek, seepage from the Grum Rock Dump and there were a couple of elements that were not water related such as monitoring the migration of the Fannin sheep through the mine site.  Mr. Treleaven advised that he did not have the Adaptive Management Program with him and undertook to provide Mr. Sidney a summary of the eight elements.

Paragraph 55 – Comprehensive Risk Assessment:  A requirement under the licence is that the Comprehensive Risk Assessment is to be updated annually and is to be submitted to the Board as part of the Annual Report.  Mr. Treleaven advised that this work had been completed and that Ms. Chort would be providing an update to the attendees.

Paragraph 56 – Rose Creek Tailings Facility Management Plan:  Mr. Treleaven advised that a water management plan for the Rose Creek Tailing Facility was to be prepared and submitted to the Yukon Water Board by March 31, 2005.  The plan was to include an evaluation of the tailing oxidation and alternative water discharge scenarios.  Mr. Treleaven confirmed that two reports covering both topics had been filed with the Board prior to March 2005.  The first report looked at the management regime in maintaining the current water level in the Intermediate Pond.  By lowering the water level which was a recommendation following the dams safety inspection, additional tailings prone to oxidization would be exposed.  However, a lower water level, provides increased emergency storage capacity and lessens pressure on the dam.  The report concluded that in weighing the various alternatives that the current approach is the most desirable.  The second report looked at the times of year when water could be discharged and considered the impact of hardness on the Rose Creek downstream of the tailings impoundment.  Again the report supported the current regime of treating water during the summer months and discharging from the Cross Valley pond to Rose Creek.

Mr. Treleaven indicated that all of the required filings with the Yukon Water Board have been filed on schedule.  In closing this portion of the presentation, Mr. Treleaven advised that one other very important paragraph in the Water Use Licence is paragraph 58 which sets out the requirement that a final closure plan for the mine is to be prepared and submitted to the Yukon Water Board by December 31, 2006.  Following the presentation on the care and maintenance programs, Mr. Treleaven advised that the Faro Mine Closure Planning Office would provide an update on the closure planning process.

Mr. Treleaven highlighted that one of the key issues with respect to the new Water Licence is the significant increase in water testing requirements which Mr. Dana Haggar will be addressing later during the presentation.  While the licence specifies a few additional water testing locations, the key difference between the new and old licence is that the majority of the water tests have increased in frequency.  Mr. Treleaven advised that the testing costs have increased significantly and have been built into this year’s budget which will also be discussed later during the presentation. 
4. 2004 Care and Maintenance Programs

Care and maintenance activities were reviewed by presenting pictures of the various elements at the mine site.  Mr. Treleaven advised that the care and maintenance activities carried out during the past 12 months mirrored those of the previous year.  Also, geotechnical studies conducted by BGC (Faro side of the property) and SRK Consulting (Vangorda side of the property) will be conducted again this year.  As in the past, Laberge Environmental Services will complete the benthic study and White Mountain will complete the required fish study.  All of the study reports will also be included in the Annual Report filed with the Yukon Water Board. 
Slides 4 and 5 – Faro Mine Site Overview and Faro Mine Site - Mr. Treleaven outlined the routing for this afternoon’s site tour pointing out stops which would be taken including the Fresh Water Supply Reservoir, the guard house and a stop at the top of the Faro Valley Rock Dump to see both the Faro Diversion Ditch and the Faro Pit.  Mr. Treleaven pointed out that a complete set of orthorectified (aerial photos) have now been acquired for the complete mine site, from which contour maps with two metre contour intervals have been prepared.  These aerial photos have been assisting the engineers in basic engineering inputs.
Slide 6 – Faro Mine Access Road – Mr. Treleaven advised that the mine access road is deemed a public road and the Yukon Government is responsible to maintain the road.  Mr. Treleaven advised that since the commencement of the receivership, the mine site staff have completed some small repair work to the road, however, it continues to deteriorate.  The Interim Receiver has been having discussions with the Yukon Government requesting that repairs and maintenance work be carried out on the road particularly in sections where there are a number of lifts which are quite dangerous.  Mr. Treleaven advised those planning to attend this afternoon’s tour that they be particularly careful in driving down from the mine site and to maintain a reasonable speed especially when they reached the lower section of the road.  

Slides 7, 8, 9 and 10 - Fresh Water Supply Reservoir, Fresh Water Dam Beach Channel, Breach Channel Riffle and South Fork of Rose Creek - Mr. Treleaven provided a brief overview of the breach of the Fresh Water Supply Dam which took place in November and December 2003.  Initial seeding programs were commenced in 2003 and were completed in 2004.  Slide 7 shows that the South Fork of Rose Creek has returned to its original creek bed.  Mr. Treleaven advised that on the tour, we would stop at the reservoir basin to see the significant amount of vegetation growth which is accomplishing the objective of providing erosion control.  Mr. Treleaven confirmed that during the Spring Freshet, little if any erosion occurred and that no further seeding was planned at this time.  Rather we were going to let nature take its course over the next year or two.  Mr. Treleaven showed two pictures of the Breach Channel (8 and 9) with the constructed riffles in place noting that the entire channel is working as originally planned and engineered.  A small slide on the west side of the reservoir will be corrected during the coming winter.  Slide 10 is a picture looking south showing the entire Breach Channel.  Mr. Treleaven pointed out that the lower right hand corner of the picture is the location of the original Rose Creek Channel and that the current channel is man made.  Following the breach, it was determined that this section of the channel would be reevaluated and if it was working adequately, there would be no intent of damming the creek to force it back into its original creek bed.  Mr. Treleaven confirmed that the channel has worked well and that no further action is planned in altering any of the water courses.  Mr. Treleaven confirmed that there is a separate Water Licence for this structure and as such an Annual Report is filed with the Yukon Water Board.  The structure continues to be evaluated, and a separate fish study for the waters in the Breach Channel and Reservoir Basis is carried out each year.

Slides 11, 12 and 13 – K8 Location Spring Freshet, Breached Channel – Spring Freshet and Spring Freshet Rose Creek Valley 2005 – Mr. Treleaven advised that many of the water channels are designed to hold capacities far greater than what we would be seeing today and this is mainly to accommodate the high flows that occur during the Spring Freshet as well as storm events.  For this year’s presentation, Mr. Treleaven pointed out that a number of pictures were taken around the property on May 17th when it was determined that the Spring Freshet had peaked.  Slide 11 (K8 Location) shows the waterflow at the K8 Location which is a main tributary flowing into the Fresh Water Supply Basin.  Some additional erosion control work with the installation of additional rip rap had been completed earlier this year at this location.  Slide 12 (Breached Channel) is a picture of the Spring Freshet flowing through the Breached Channel which shows that the flood plane is completely covered and the final slide in this section (slide 13) shows the water level just below the Fresh Water Supply Dam breach in the Rose Creek Valley.  Mr. Treleaven suggested that while on tour, attendees should take note of the current water levels and reflect on the levels as shown in this group of slides.

Slides 14 and 15 – BXL – Stanchem Location and BXL/Stanchem Excavation – Mr. Treleaven pointed out where the previous BXL/Stanchem buildings had been located and advised that two years ago the structures had been dismantled and the copper sulfate pond had been removed.  During 2004, soils in this location were tested and found to contain levels of contamination.  Over 8,000 cubic metres of soil were removed (slide 15) and this area has been reclamated.

Slides 16 and 17 – Pumphouse Pond – Spring Freshet - Mr. Treleaven presented two pictures showing the water level at the Pumphouse Pond on May 17th..  The first picture (16) shows that the pond level had flooded the area adjoining the Pumphouse building and in the next picture (17), it shows that the water was overflowing the Pumphouse dam which had not previously occurred in past Spring Freshets.

Slide 18 – Down Valley Tailings Impoundment and Rose Creek Diversion – This picture provided an overview of the Down Valley showing the Tailings and Water Impoundments.  Mr. Treleaven pointed out the location of the new sludge containment cell on the first tailings impoundment and certain monitoring wells that were drilled in 2001.  Some of 2001 wells are to be decommissioned this year because they are leaking.  Mr. Treleaven pointed out that the group would be traveling around the tailings impoundment and pointed out the area where two tailing test covers were installed a year ago and advised that the covers continue to be inspected on a regular basis and there does not appear to be any sinking of the cover materials into the tailings.  Mr. Treleaven pointed out where a significant section of the Rose Creek Diversion Road was raised approximately 1 metre to ensure that the Rose Creek Diversion met the licence requirement of a 1 in 500 year flood event.  It was also pointed out that the back slope of the Intermediate Dam had been resurfaced and that a new larger culvert had been installed near the Intermediate Pond water treatment plant to carry the north interceptor ditch water.

Slides 19, 20 and 21 – Rose Creek Diversion – Spring Freshet and Spring Freshet 2005 – X14 - These pictures showed water levels reached during the Spring Freshet through the Rose Creek Diversion.  The first picture is at the Fuse Plug, the second being in the section where the Rose Creek Diversion had been upgraded and the third picture is the roadway to the water testing location X14 which actually was submerged and was washed away during the Spring Freshet.  Mr. Treleaven advised that the road access to X14 has been re-established.  

Slide 22 – Rose Creek and Anvil Creek - Mr. Treleaven advised that a new requirement under the Water Licence is that 3 times a year being summer, fall and winter, that water is to be tested where Rose Creek meets with Anvil Creek.  He pointed out that a helicopter landing pad had been established to facilitate the transport of individuals to this location to ensure that the water is properly collected.  It was asked what the distance is to this location and Mr. Haggar advised that it was approximately 25 kilometers.

Slides 23, 24 and 25 – Intermediate Spillway and Cross Valley Pond - Mr. Treleaven provided a brief overview of the water treatment program for the Intermediate Pond.  Water from the Intermediate Pond is siphoned to a box container in which lime is added and the water then flows into the Cross Valley Pond.  Near the entrance from the Spillway a significant amount of sludge had accumulated (slides 24 and 25) and it was determined that to properly manage this pond which is the last pond before water is released to Rose Creek, that the sludge materials had to be removed.  During the winter of 2005, over 10,500 cubic metres (approximately 1,200 truck loads) of sludge were removed from the pond and deposited in the new sludge containment cell located on the first tailings impoundment.  Due to weather conditions in late April, the project could not be completed and it is planned that the remaining sludge and sludge created through this year’s program will be removed next winter.

Slide 26 – Bathymetry of Cross Valley Pond - Mr. Treleaven advised that as part of the study addressing the water discharge scenarios, the bathymetry of the Cross Valley Pond was completed.  We found this to be very accurate in determining the depth and locations of sludge and in identifying where we could install our siphon to achieve the maximum depth for reducing the water level in the Cross Valley Pond.  Prior to starting the sludge removal program, the Cross Valley Pond was reduced to the lowest level we have seen, thus exposing the large areas of sediments.

Slides 27, 28, and 29 – Cross Valley Pond – Sludge Containment, Cross Valley Pond – Culvert Installation and Cross Valley Pond – Faro Mill Water Discharge Installation - Mr. Treleaven advised that sludge management and containment are very important issues and Mr. Haggar came up with two ideas as to how we could control the containment of sludge from both the Intermediate Pond water treatment facility and the Faro Mill treatment facility.  As shown in slide 27, the water from the Intermediate Pond treatment box now travels by way of a pipe directly into a vertical culvert.  The vertical culvert (slide 28) was installed 15 feet deep, encased in rock to provide stability with screens, as shown in the picture, to allow the water to escape with minimum turbulence.  The containment area was constructed allowing for the sediment to be deposited away from the siphon area.  As picture 27 shows, a significant amount of new sediment has already been produced this year.  Slide 29 shows the installation where the Faro Mill water is released in the Cross Valley Pond.  The larger vertical pipe installation acts as an energy dissipation culvert  for the rapid flow of water  and again it was installed 15 feet in rock to provide stability.  As the water comes up into the culvert, it then flows by way of a flat pipe to a second culvert and is discharged.  Again a containment cell has been constructed which will hold the sediments and it is planned that sediments will be removed, as required, from this containment cell.  The amount of sludge resulting from this water is significantly less as most of the sludge is captured within the mill and only a small amount will actually be deposited in this cell.

During the past two years, water from the Faro Mill Treatment Plant has been released at the top of the Intermediate Spillway.  We have seen evidence that sludge is being deposited in the spillway and this has clearly shown to us that this water should not be discharged directly to the Rose Creek as this sludge material should be captured prior to being released.

Slide 30 – Cross Valley Pond (Polishing Pond) - Slide 30 is an aerial photo of the Cross Valley Pond and the Intermediate Pond water treatment plant area.  Mr. Treleaven pointed out the two new installations along with the culvert for the North Interceptor Ditch.  Mr. Treleaven confirmed that all operations in this area are now electrically powered and that the treatment program is working very well.

Slides 31 and 32 – Cross Valley Pond Siphon & Floating Siphon - The next two pictures (31 and 32) are pictures of the original siphon in the Cross Valley Pond which laid on the bottom of the pond.  Mr. Treleaven pointed out that on some occasions, some materials would be sucked off the bottom and to correct this, Mr. Haggar again came up with the idea of creating a floating siphon which is in a deep area of the pond.  To the best of our knowledge this has never been previously accomplished and it is working well.

Slides 33, 34, 35 and 36 – North Interceptor Ditch Culvert and First Tailings Impoundment Sludge Containment Cell – Mr. Treleaven pointed out that previously the culvert at the North Interceptor Ditch was very small and each year it would freeze up causing glaciation in this area.  Mr. Treleaven advised that the culvert previously located at the Fresh Water Supply Spillway was removed and has now been installed in this location making it much better during the winter.  Slide 35 provides an aerial picture of the sludge containment cell built on the first tailings impoundment during the 2004/2005 winter.  It is approximately 100 metres long by 40 metres wide and 2 metres deep.  This cell should be able to hold all of the sludge produced during the current water licence from both the Polishing Pond and water treated from the Faro Pit.  Slide 36 shows the pipe installed from the Faro Mill to the containment cell to transfer sludge from the Faro water treatment plant to this location on a regular basis.

Slides 37 and 38 – Employee Dry Building and Septic Tile Bed – Slide 37 shows the Security Guard House which is the main office building used at the mine site.  Mr. Treleaven pointed out that the Yukon Workers’ Compensation Board issued a directive requiring the Interim Receiver to install an employee building containing appropriate showers and washroom facilities.  A water well was drilled (brown wood building lower corner) to a depth of 390 feet and sufficient water is now available to supply both the office and the employee dry buildings.  During the installation of the Employee Dry Building, we discovered that the original septic tank did not have a septic tile bed and accordingly, under Yukon regulations, an appropriately sized bed was installed earlier this year by the employees at the mine site (slide 38).

Slide 39 – Faro Mill – Mr. Treleaven pointed out that the mill continues to be used as a water treatment plant and that the Norcan Shop is used as the maintenance facility at the mine site.  Significant upgrades to the Norcan Shop were completed during the past year, including the installation of new furnaces which run on waste oil produced at the mine site.  A waste oil separator was retrieved from the mill and is used to process waste oil from the site.  As noted above, the oil is then used to fuel the furnaces and heat the building.  Also new doors and a new stock room facility have been installed in the Norcan Shop.  Mr. Treleaven advised that EBA of Whitehorse has inspected the circuits within the water treatment plant and will be reattending later this year to complete their inspection.  Mr. Treleaven advised that the Interim Receiver wants to ensure that it is aware of the current condition of the water treatment plant, particularly the cement liners in the clarifier and thickener tanks.

Slide 40 – Concentrate Load Out Building – Mr. Treleaven advised that as noted during last year’s meeting, the Interim Receiver in cooperation with Yukon College, developed a building dismantling course for six individuals from the community of Ross River.  The course went very well and these individuals have been rehired along with a Vancouver based demolition company (Impact Demolition) who will provide supervisory services to oversee the dismantling of the Concentrate Load Out Building.  Mr. Treleaven pointed out that during the tour, the attendees would notice that all of the clad siding had been removed and that the main structure was being worked on.

Slides 41, 42, 43 and 44 – Zinc Concentrate, Bagging Operation, Bagged Zinc Concentrate and Zinc Concentrate Loading - Mr. Treleaven advised that prior to the dismantling of the Concentrate Load Out Building, the Interim Receiver had determined that there was approximately 1,600 tonnes of zinc concentrate located in this area.  As a result of improved pricing in zinc concentrate, the Interim Receiver was able to negotiate an arrangement with Teck Cominco whereby this material was bagged and shipped to their smelter in Trail B.C. for processing.  The actual quantity shipped turned out to be significantly greater at approximately 2,600 tonnes.  Slide 43 shows that the staff at the site were able to reactivate the conveyor system and that they developed a unique way of holding the special bags in place during the filling process.  Each bag held approximately 1.5 tonnes of zinc concentrate.  The bags were loaded onto transport trucks and 57 truckloads have been taken from the site.

Slide 45 – Faro Scrap Yard – Mr. Treleaven pointed out that during last year and again this year, a Scrap Steel Recovery Program is being carried out at the mine site.  Also, used vehicle tires are being collected and in some cases have been recovered for use as there is now a world-wide shortage of large used tires.  Mr. Treleaven also pointed out that a new power line from the mill to the Faro Barge had been installed and that the old lines have been taken down and are being collected.

Slide 46 – Faro Pit – Mr. Treleaven showed a recent picture of the Faro Pit and indicated that the north wall is continuing to be monitored and that again this year Golder & Associates will be attending at the mine site to reassess the stability of the pit wall.  As noted in previous meetings, Golder and & Associates had completed an assessment of the pit wall in 2002 and indicated that the pit wall would have an estimated life of between 5 and 10 years.  This is a very important issue as it would require the relocation of the Faro Diversion.  Mr. Treleaven also pointed out that the Faro Zone II Pit is regularly pumped and he noted the location where the water enters the Faro pit which is in the southeast corner.

Slides 47, 48, 49, 50 and 51 – Faro Valley, Faro Creek Diversion, Faro Valley Ditch and Faro Valley Seep - Mr. Treleaven pointed out that attempts are made each year to try and minimize the water flowing into the various pits at the mine site.  In slide 47, Mr. Treleaven noted that a significant amount of water collects behind the Faro Valley Dump which is seepage from the Faro Diversion and from the west side of the Faro Valley.  This water seeps through the Faro Dump and is the main contributor of contaminated water to the Faro Pit as it is quite high in zinc which it collects as it migrates through the dump.  Slide 48 shows the Faro Diversion.  Mr. Treleaven reviewed the work which was carried out two years ago wherein a bentomat liner was placed in sections of the Faro Creek Diversion.  This has significantly improved the functioning of the diversion in that there is no significant ice build up now in the winter and that the amount of leakage has been reduced by a significant amount.  Also the ditch on the west side of the valley (slide 49) is being maintained to ensure that as much water can be collected from the west side of the valley and diverted into the Faro Creek Diversion.  Nevertheless as shown through slides 50 and 51, ground water seeps are still being discovered.  Earlier this year we discovered a seep very close to the Faro Valley Dump which actually flows into the dump.  This water will be diverted and captured hopefully in a separate location and will be diverted into the Faro Creek Diversion.

Slides 52, 53 and 54 – North Fork of Rose Creek Rock Drain – Mr. Treleaven advised that the North Fork Rock Drain is being monitored carefully and that a data logger has been installed to measure the flow of water.  Also debris on the upstream side of the drain will be removed this year.  The rockface on the down stream side is also being monitored to ensure proper erosion control.

Slides 55 and 56 – Vangorda Plateau Mine Site Overview and Grum/Vangorda Plateau - Mr. Treleaven reviewed the Vangorda Plateau Mine Site and pointed out where the participants would go during the afternoon tour.

Slide 57 and 58 – Grum Pit – Mr. Treleaven pointed out that the bioremediation program is continuing this year and that the barge that was built and installed last year had survived the winter and was being utilized again this year.  Mr. Treleaven pointed out that there continues to be a significant amount of slumpage on the northeast wall of the pit and that three electrical poles on the roadway up to the Vangorda Water Treatment plant would have to be relocated later this year.

Slide 59, 60, 61 and 62 – Vangorda Plateau, Vangorda Sludge Containment, Sludge Containment and Vangorda Clarification Pond – Slide 59 is an overview of the Vangorda Water Treatment Plant which includes the clarification pond and the Grum Overburden Dump.  Slide 60 is an aerial photo of the containment sludge cell on the Grum Overburden Dump and shows the 2004 sludge containment cell (lower corner) and the two new sludge containment cells built in 2005 which will eventually be combined into one large cell.  Slide 61 shows the depth of the material.  We estimate that approximately 8,000 cubic metres (1,000 truck loads) of material was removed from the Vangorda Clarification Pond.  Slide 62 shows the Clarification Pond in April and the road access which was built into the Clarification Pond.  The removal of the sludge from this pond will now be an annual care and maintenance project.

Slide 63 – Vangorda Plateau – Mr. Treleaven pointed out that all of the ditching on the  Vangorda plateau was being maintained.  The Sheep Pad Ponds are effectively working for sediment control and it is planned during this winter that some sediments contained in the Sheep Pad Ponds will be removed.  Mr. Treleaven also pointed out the Little Creek Dam and the water contained behind this dam and advised that during the Spring Freshet, this pond rose 8 feet in 12 hours.  Again because the property is inspected several times a day, appropriate action was taken to ensure that this water was pumped to the Vangorda Pit.  

Slides 64, 65, 66 and 67 – Vangorda Flume - At the conclusion of last year’s presentation, Mr. Treleaven showed a number of pictures of an event which took place on June 8, 2004.  This storm event caused severe damage to the Vangorda Flume and slides 64 and 65 were a reminder of the amount of water that was in the flume.  Slides 66 and 67 showed the extensive amount of remediation work which was carried out during the fall of 2004 wherein 9 new sections of the flume were installed and a significant amount of rip rap was installed along sides of the flume from top to bottom.

Slides 68, 69 and 70 – Vangorda Drop Box - Pictures 68 and 69 show the results of the June 8, 2004 event when the drop box, which receives the water from the plunge pool by way of a culvert and then directs it under the main access road to flow into Vangorda Creek, broke and overflowed causing a significant amount of erosion.  The coupler on the culvert entering the drop box also separated.  A major task was completed wherein this was rewelded and encased in cement and the entire area was regraded and properly fitted with rip rap for future waterflow control.

Slides 71, 72, 73, 74, 75, 76 – Vangorda Flume and Plunge Pool - Mr. Treleaven advised that notwithstanding all of the work that was carried out last year, on May 17, 2005, during a storm event, the capacity of the flume was exceeded and sections (slide 72) started to lift.  Without the quick action of the staff to save this structure, it would have been seriously damaged.  As shown in this slide the boom of the backhoe was placed on the far side of the flume structure to prevent it from lifting.  There are plans for later this fall to take out this section of the flume and re-anchor it with better tie downs.  Slide 74 shows that the volume of water exceeded the flume capacity and again a lot of damage was incurred (Slide 75) to several of the cross members.  Slide 76 shows that a significant amount of erosion took place at the end of the flume and this area will be excavated and rip rap will be installed to prevent further erosion.

Slide 77 – Vangorda Rock Dump – Mr. Treleaven advised that the toe of the Vangorda Rock Dump continues to have a significant amount of erosion and as noted on the slide, a number of erosion gullies have formed on the toe of the dump.  It is now becoming customary that every two to three years, this entire area has to be regraded to re-establish the toe.  The drains will also be fixed his year.

Slide 78 – Vangorda Pit - Mr. Treleaven discussed steps currently being taken to prevent water flowing into the pit by ensuring that ditches above the pit are properly excavated and maintained.  Mr. Treleaven advised that it’s planned that this year the Vangorda Pit will be pumped through to the end of August and that with the significant lowering of the water level it is unlikely that this pit will have to be pumped for at least the next two seasons.

Slide 79 and 80 – Vangorda Dump Covers – Mr. Treleaven advised that as part of the closure planning process, a decision was made to install test covers on the Vangorda Rock Dumps.  During the fall of 2004, five covers, two on the flat and three on the slope, were installed with varying thicknesses and compaction profiles.  During June of this year, instrumentation was installed in each of the covers and the covers are being monitored on a daily basis.

Slide 81 and 82 – V27 Location – Mr. Treleaven pointed out that one of the important water sampling locations is known as V27 and that access to this site is very difficult and dangerous.  Accordingly, steps will be taken this year to provide a safe access trail to the location.

Slide 83 and 84 – Faro Mine Site - In closing this portion of the presentation, Mr. Treleaven pointed out that during last summer (slide 83) working conditions were very difficult as there was a blanket of smoke during July and August due to the numerous forest fires throughout the Yukon.

Financial Update

The year end of the Interim Receivership coincides with the federal government’s year end.  Each year a comprehensive budget is established which includes security, maintenance and environmental costs.  For security and maintenance, costs have been consistent throughout the past several years.  Site security is maintained year round.  The environmental protection (water treatment) budget has also been relatively constant during the past three years.  Overall, for the past three years, the mine site’s total care and maintenance budget has been slightly in excess of $4 million.  The major accounts by expenditure category were shown on slides 85 through 87.
Mr. Treleaven advised that during 2004, $6.7 million was expended on operations and year end purchases and of this amount, $4.8 million representing 72% was expended in the Yukon.  Also $5.9 million was spent on special projects, mainly site investigation and assessment work and of the total amount of $12.6 million spent, $7.7 million was expended in the Yukon representing 62% of all expenditures.

Mr. Treleaven also advised that a couple accounts have shown a significant increase over the past year and in particular that of Yukon Electric (YEC).  Mr. Treleaven advised that the Interim Receiver had met earlier in the year with representation from YEC to clarify certain issues and to confirm that a proposed rate increase of approximately 19% was being put through.  The increase in Support Services reflect the significant increase in water testing programs and finally the increase in fuel and lubricants reflects the significant increase in the price of diesel and gasoline.

Water Treatment and Testing Programs

Mr. Dana Haggar, the Anvil Range Site Manager, provided an overview of the ongoing water treatment and water testing programs at the Faro and Vangorda mine sites.  Mr. Haggar again emphasized the significant increase in water testing requirements under the new Water Use Licence and the significant amount of work that is carried out by the site’s lab technicians and independent labs in Vancouver. 
Comprehensive Risk Assessment

Valerie Chort presented a summary of this year’s update to the Comprehensive Risk Assessment (“CRA”).  This is a dynamic process, which was initiated in 2001 and has been regularly updated since that time to reflect site care and maintenance activities as well as the information gained from ongoing studies.  The purpose of the update is to track how risks have been changing over time and to assess progress with respect to the overall objective of lowering the risk for the remaining elements on site.  Slides 90 through 94 summarize the results of the 2003-04 update.  Mr. Chort advised that the Interim Receiver had been working with DIAND – Northern Affairs Contaminated Sites program group in their establishment of a risk methodology and that we have aligned our risk program to the risk matrix established by the Northern Affairs Contaminated Sites program.  In essence, some titles have changed, however the overall methodology is similar.  As a result there are five categories rather than our original six and that the low and lowest risk categories have been combined.  Also during the past year an additional two elements were retired which brings the total number of retired elements to nine since 2001.  Slide 93 provides an overview of the matrix comparing the results for the past year to the original 2001 risk assessment.  Categories of high risk and low risk continue to experience the most significant shifts with changes of 41% and 72% respectively, since 2001.
Faro Mine Closure Planning Office
Representatives of the Faro Mine Closing Planning Office (FMCPO) provided an overview of the closure planning process and introduced Mr. Roger Payne as the new director of the FMCPO.  Attached as Appendix C is a copy of their presentation.

Site Tour

Following the presentations, the group proceeded to complete a site tour.  A few minor questions relating to information presented during the morning slide presentation were asked however there was no new information presented or debated.  The tour was completed by mid-afternoon, at which point the CLC meeting was drawn to a close.
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